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INFORMATION BULLETIN – 173
I) Monasteries 

Chimay [13*] Mother Rosa Van den Bosch, Abbess of Chimay (Belgium) since 1989 presented her resignation to the Abbot General. With the consent of his Council the Abbot General accepted the resignation, which became effective on January 2, 2011. The Father Immediate, Dom Armand Veilleux of Scourmont appointed Mother Catherine Pagano of Soleilmont as Superior ad nutum. Mother Catherine was born in 1946 and entered Soleilmont in 1969. She made solemn profession in 1975. She had been Superior ad nutum of Rivet in 1995 and Abbess of Rivet from 1996 to 2003.

Caldey [51]   On January 17, 2011, at the end of his second abbatial term, Dom Daniel Van Santvoort was re-elected Abbot of Caldey (Great Britain) for a new six year term.

Tulebras [38*]  On January 25, 2011 the community of Tulebras (Spain) elected as Abbess for a six year term Sister María Pilar Germán Rojas. Mother María Pilar was born in 1966, entered Tulebras in 1994 and made solemn profession in 2000. At the time of the election, she was novice mistress.

Lantao [49]   On March 13, 2011 Dom Paul Mark Schwan, Abbot of Vina and Father Immediate of Lantao (Hong Kong) appointed Dom Paul Kao Superior ad nutum of Lantao.  Dom Paul was born in 1959 and entered Lantao in 1990.  He made solemn profession in 1997 and was ordained priest in 2005. He had been Superior of Lantao's foundation at Shuili (Taiwan) from 2007 until his appointment at Lantao.  
Shuili [91]   On March 13, 2011 Dom Paul Mark Schwan, Abbot of Vina and Father Immediate of Lantao (Hong Kong) appointed Fr. Maurus Pei Superior of Lantao's foundation at Shuili (Taiwan).  Dom Maurus was born in 1935 and entered Lantao in 1945.  He was ordained priest in 1982 and made solemn profession in 1985.  He was superior ad nutum of Lantao 1998-99 and Superior of Suili 2001-2003.
Klaarland [46*]  On March 19th, 2011, the Community of Klaarland (Belgium), postulated as Titular Prioress for a six year term Sister Rebekka Willekes. After receiving the dispensation from the Holy See, the new Prioress has been installed in her charge on March 31th, 2011. Mother Rebekka was born in 1967, entered Klaarland in 2002 and made her solemn profession in 2008. At the moment of her postulation, she was novice mistress.
Cardeña [55] After the death of Dom Jesús Marrodán Ezquerro, abbot of Cardeña (Spain), Dom Enrique Trigueros Castillo, Abbot of San Isidro and Father Immediate of Cardeña appointed Father Roberto de la Iglesia Pérez Superior ad nutum of the community of  Cardeña on March 31th, 2011. Dom Roberto was born in 1969 and entered Cardeña in 1993. He made solemn profession in 1999 and was ordained a priest in 2010. At the time of his appointment he was sub-prior and novice master.
Timadeuc [17] Dom Paul Houix, Abbot of Timadeuc (France) since 1993, presented his resignation to the Abbot General. With the consent of his Council the Abbot General accepted the resignation, which became effective on March 3, 2011.

On April 2, 2011, the community of Timadeuc elected as Abbot for a undetermined mandate Father Benoît Briand. Dom Benoît was born in 1964 and entered Timadeuc in 1989. He made solemn profession in 1994 and was ordained a priest in 2001. At the time of the election, he was novice master.
Nsugbe [100] After the death of Dom Bertrand Oko, Titular Prior of Nsugbe (Nigeria), on April 4th 2011 the community of Nsugbe elected as Titular Prior for a six year term Brother Robert Ezike, monk of the community of Awhum. Dom Robert was born in 1967, entered Awhum in 1989 and made solemn profession in 1997.   
II) MGM 2011  
· Visas for the MGM
For the persons needing a Visa to enter Italy for the time of the General Chapter:
Please send the following information by fax (+39- 06 592 21 62) or email ocsoroma@ocso.org to the Generalate before May 31, 2011 : 
your name as it appears on your passport, your nationality, the city (town; village) of birth; your date of birth, that is the day, month and year, indicate the country that issued the passport, the Passport number, the date the Passport was issued and the date the Passport expires. The Passport should be valid for at least six months after the planned date of departure from Italy.
If a photocopy of the page of your Passport that contains all this information is taken and forwarded to the Generalate, it would be sufficient. (The photocopy is just for information, it is not presented as a document.) Some passports do not have the information of the place of birth. If you Passport does not have that information, add the information to the photocopy.

With this information, a letter of invitation will be issued by Dom Eamon. This letter is then approved by the Congregation of Religious and by the Vatican Secretary of State, and sent to you. You bring it to your local Italian Consulate to request a visa.
III)  Informations  

Rochefort 
This eye-witness account was presented, shortly after the fire, on the Order’s website :

The evening of December 29, around 6:15 PM, the Christmas light display at the abbey of Rochefort became much more brilliant than expected.  Many people noticed that a fire had broken out in the roof of a 17th century building.  Part of this building, which had been a stable and hayloft before being converted a few years ago to house three fermentation tanks and three storage tanks for beer.  Another part of the building was divided into two levels: the ground floor held the generator and the floor above held the electrician’s workshop along with storage for the electrical supplies.  Fortunately, the two floors were separated by a thick concrete pad, which protected the generator.

The fire started near a generator.  On Wednesday, a series of power failures forced us to use the old diesel generator for a prolonged period of time.  Overheating in the chimney caused the fire.  When the fire was discovered around 6:15 PM, the fire had already burned a hole in the roof with flames shooting high into the sky.  In 20 minutes the entire building, along with another wing perpendicular to the main building, had caught fire.  It made for an entrancing and strangely beautiful sight, which could easily have been the subject of one of Hieronymus Bosch’s fantastical paintings.  Luckily, it was an empty barn.  The timber roof dated from the eighteenth century.
The Rochefort Fire Department arrived on the scene in 10 minutes, a time that, nevertheless, seemed interminable as we were completely helpless.  The fire chief called in reinforcements from nearby towns (Marche, Ciney, Beauraing, Dinant).  A total of 70 firemen were on the scene.  They continued fighting the fire until 3:00 AM, already tired from having spent the day clearing their roofs of snow.

Disaster was barely averted.  The fire had reached the roofs covering the fermentation and storage tanks, and only one wall separated the raging fire from our library and archives.  One fireman was brave enough to go out onto the roof to fight the blaze, and it is thanks to him that everything was saved.  It seems that we will be able to resume our normal work on January 3.  The generator and the high-tension lines were untouched.  These were located below the fire, protected by the concrete pad.  We avoided disaster by the skin of our teeth.  Even though there was a great deal of damage, it is not as serious as it looks.
Many people, from our immediate neighbours to the king and the apostolic nuncio, have expressed their sympathy.  The municipal authorities, particularly the mayor, have been very attentive.  Even the local freemasons expressed their sympathy!  Not to be outdone, Dom Armand appeared around 9:00 PM, after a long drive through the foggy night, to lend his moral support.  We are also grateful for the many email and telephone calls from many monasteries of the order.  The incident was reported almost immediately in the Belgian press … with perhaps a little exaggeration.

Mokoto
In late May 1996, around the time our brothers of Tibhirine were assassinated, the monks of Mokoto were suddenly forced to abandon their monastery in order to escape massacre themselves.  Dispersed for some time, the community later regrouped on monastery property at Keshero, in the suburbs of Goma, which had been used as a pied-a-terre.  There the community grew, receiving several novices.  Even though the community had always hoped to return to Mokoto one day, the lack of security in the region long prevented us from doing so.  The monastery of Mokoto had been completely looted and partially destroyed.  During the past year, we were able to rebuild enough of the monastery to allow the monks to return.  The transfer of the community took place January 18, 2011, ending almost 15 years of exile.

Viale Africa
Father David Bock has completed his assistance at the Generalate Community as cook and returned to his monastery of New Melleray (USA). He has been replaced by Sister Marcia Trinque of Wrentham (USA).
Japanese Monasteries
The Generalate has received some information about our monasteries in Japan following the earthquake that struck on Friday afternoon March 11 and has spawned treacherous tsunami waves. Perhaps Nasu was the nearest to the center, but it is quite a bit inland so it was spared the damage of the tidal waves. Nevertheless there is some damage to the buildings, perhaps nothing severe. The very large cross in the Church is damaged and the beautiful Salve statue was destroyed. On Friday there was no electricity or running water, but thank God all the sisters are unharmed. Phare and Tenshien had no damage to report. The center of the quake was off shore in the north so we have no reports of serious damage to our monasteries in the southern part of the country. Dom Charles of Bricquebec has been in Japan visiting his daughter houses. No one was injured and there was no serious damage to monastery buildings. While some of our monks and nuns have family in the area devastated by the earthquake, no one has received news that their relatives number among the victims. However, concern remains for Nasu, which is only 80 kilometers (49 miles) from the seriously damaged nuclear plant at Fukushima. We assure all of our Japanese monasteries of our prayers for their communities and for their country at this time.
Robert of Molesme
April 17, 2011 marks the 900th anniversary of the death of St. Robert of Molesme,  which, this year, is Palm Sunday.  It is an interesting coincidence that St. Robert and his group of monks first arrived at Cîteaux on Palm Sunday (March 21, 1098). The text of the Life of saint Robert  is available on the Order’s website, on the section : Persons, Documents, Life of Robert of Molesme
Dilatato Corde

As announced in Bulletin no. 170 (June 2010), Dialogue Interreligieux Monastique/Monastic Interreligious Dialogue is publishing a new interreligious periodical entitled Dilatato Corde.  It is available on their website: www.dimmid.org.  A link can be found on the Order's website on that page Monasteries - links.
Course of Monastic Formation of the Cistercian Order 2011

Saint Bernard International College of the Cistercian Order in Rome : an Institute of the Pontifical Atheneum of Saint Anselm in Rome. 
This course will be held from Sunday, August 21 to Friday, September 23, 2011 and is designed for the young in formation, for new monks and nuns sent by their superiors. Registration continues from now until June 15th.

Please register either through mail addressed to:
Sig.ra Agnese Kulcycka

Corso di Formazione Monastica 
Curia Generalizia

Piazza del Tempio di Diana 14

00153 Roma Italy
Or through e-mail to the following address: cfm@ocist.org 

For more information, see : www.ocist.org    Corso di Formazione Monastica
 IV) Modifications to the Elenchus Monasteriorum :
E-mail Addresses and internet site addresses are regularly updated on the site http://www.ocso.org, so they are not mentionned here
Ampibanjinana [66*]
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